PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, February 16, 2010
Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, February 16, 2010 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

Mark Stankiewicz, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Absent: Selectman William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Town Manager’s Report

New Director of ParkPlymouth – Town Manager Mark Stankiewicz reported that John Burke, the newly-appointed Director of Operations for ParkPlymouth, attended a recent meeting of the Town’s Department Heads to introduce himself and discuss the parking plan.
Plymouth Rotary – Mr. Stankiewicz thanked School Committee Chairperson Margie Burgess for inviting him to attend a recent meeting of the Plymouth Rotary Club.  The Rotary Club’s membership of approximately 80 businessmen and civic leaders are currently preparing for the annual Rotary Auction fundraiser, he said.

Destination Plymouth – Mr. Stankiewicz noted that he attended the annual business meeting for Destination Plymouth at which Executive Director Paul Cripps introduced him to the membership in attendance, including Senate President Therese Murray and State Representative Vinny deMacedo.   Representative deMacedo served as the keynote speaker on the topic of state and local programs designed for the promotion of tourism, he added.

Insurance Advisory Committee – Mr. Stankiewicz reported that he attended a recent meeting of Plymouth’s Insurance Advisory Committee (IAC).  At the meeting, he explained, IAC chairman Dale Webber reviewed the committee’s past efforts to control the spiraling cost of health insurance and discussed the committee’s current initiative to obtain federal reimbursement for a portion of drug prescription costs.
Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt License
· Our House Services (40 Russell Street, Philippe Ducrot) requested three (3) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for wine-tasting dinners to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on February 20, 26, and 27, 2010.  Liquor liability is in place. 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant three (3) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) to Our House Services / Philippe Ducrot.  Voted 4-0-0, approved. 

Common Victualler (New Owner)

· Alex DePaula d/b/a Taste of Plymouth, 305 Court Street, Alex DePaula, new owner (formerly Braslice)
Issuance of this license is subject to the provision of all necessary documents and approval of the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a Common Victualler License to Alex DePaula d/b/a Taste of Plymouth.  Voted 4-0-0, approved. 

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the January 12, 2010 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Vacate Foreclosure at 12 Brush Hill Road – The Board vacated the foreclosure on property at 12 Brush Hill Road, shown as Lot 52-46 on Assessor’s Map 48, upon the Town being made whole, as determined by the Town Treasurer, within thirty (30) days of the Board’s decision.

400th Anniversary Committee – The Board discussed the appointment of another member to the 400th Anniversary Committee.  During the discussion, Selectman Butch Machado publicly stated that he would relinquish his seat on the 400th Anniversary Committee to allow for the appointment of a new member.  On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to accept Mr. Machado’s resignation and appoint Peter Balboni of 60R Sandwich Road to Mr. Machado’s vacated seat on the 400th Anniversary Committee.   Voted 4-0-0, approved. 
Public Comment

Randy Parker, Precinct 7 Town Meeting Representative and member of the Manomet Village Steering Committee, spoke about Pinehills LLC’s request (via Article 39) to modify the Town’s zoning bylaw pertaining to The Pinehills development—also known as the Open Space Mixed Use Development (“OSMUD”).   Specifically, Mr. Parker addressed the proposal offered by Pinehills LLC to change the definition of land adjacent or contiguous to the land that currently falls under the OSMUD.   Pinehills LLC, he said, has shown interest in acquiring the privately-owned island that falls within Great Island Pond, through which it may seek to ‘leapfrog’ the OSMUD to other property it owns on the other side of the pond.  Mr. Parker expressed concern that such an initiative would further limit public access to the pond, and, thus, he encouraged the Town to acquire frontage for permanent public access.

Annual & Special Town Meeting Articles
Article 22
To see if the Town will vote to amend its Zoning Bylaw, Section 205-3 Definitions by adding language defining high voltage utility poles and by amending Section 205-17 Lot Regulations.  (I) Height, to include language to increase the height of an existing high voltage utility pole by a maximum of 15 feet without a special permit for wireless communication equipment, as well as, any other associated definitions, procedures, and schedules, or take any other action relative thereto.

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT

Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, noted that the Board requested further information on Article 22—which proposes to change the Town’s existing bylaw language related to high voltage utility poles for the placement of telecommunication equipment on the top of the structures—before making a recommendation to Town Meeting.   Specifically, he said, the Board had questions and concerns about the impact that this bylaw change might have on the Town’s ability to retain lease customers on communication towers situated on Town-owned property or attached to Town-owned structures.  
Mr. Hartmann referenced the maps he provided to the Board highlighting the location of transmission equipment and/or towers associated with Town-owned property.  He noted that the high voltage utility towers do not fall within range of the transmission radii of the Town’s towers, thus eliminating any significant motivation for lease customers to relocate to new transmission points created by Article 22. 
Mr. Hartmann responded to some questions from the Board regarding the details of the proposed changes within Article 22.   While Article 22 represents the Town’s good faith effort to resolve a legal matter with NSTAR, he noted, it will also benefit the residents of the Town, in terms of aesthetics, by eliminating the demand for new transmission structures in the area of the high-voltage towers.
Chairman Quintal argued that the Town should recoup some revenue from the allowance of telecommunication towers on those high voltage utility structures that exist on Town property.  Mr. Hartmann noted that NSTAR could apply for a special permit to add transmission equipment to these towers, without passage of Article 22.    Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi reiterated Mr. Hartmann’s comments that Article 22 is part of the Town’s efforts to work closely with NSTAR to settle litigation that spanned 8 years.  If Town Meeting chooses to reject Article 22, Ms. Arrighi said, the Town has still upheld its promise to bring the article forth as part of the settlement agreement.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 22 of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 3-1-0, approved.  Chairman Quintal cast the opposing vote.
Special Article 16

To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by gift, purchase or eminent domain, or otherwise, for general municipal purposes pursuant to G.L. c.40, section 14, a certain parcel of land containing 1,524 square feet more or less and associated easements located on South Spooner Street and shown as Lot 3-8 on a plan entitled “Plan to Accompany Petition to the Plymouth Zoning Board of Appeals in Plymouth, Massachusetts” prepared by Flaherty & Stefani, Inc. and dated September 15, 2009, and further to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into all agreements and execute any and all instruments as may be necessary to affect said purchase, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Vice Chairman Malaguti assumed management of the meeting so that Chairman Quintal could speak from the podium regarding his wish to convey, by gift, a parcel of land on Spooner Street to the Town.   It was his intention—and that of the Kane Family and the many other donors who assisted him—to eventually gift the September 11th memorial he erected on a portion of his property to the Town.   Mr. Quintal noted that, though he will continue to maintain the memorial (so long as he is not breaking any collective bargaining agreements), the memorial will now officially belong to the public in perpetuity.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 16 of the 2010 Special Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Chairman Quintal.

Article 3

To see what action the Town will take under the provisions of G.L. c.44, §53E 1/2 regarding the establishment, annual re-authorization or renewal as the case may be of revolving funds, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN  

Lynne Barrett, Finance Director, presented the Town’s budget-related articles to the Board.  Article 3, she explained, is a standard article brought before Town Meeting each year for ratification of the Town’s revolving funds.  Ms. Barrett noted her recommendation to establish only one new revolving fund for the Council on Aging’s Meals on Wheels program.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 3 of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal asked questions about the Memorial Hall Revolving Fund that initiated a brief discussion between the Board and staff regarding the care of Memorial Hall.
Article 7A

To see what action the Town will take to provide a reserve fund and to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town, including water, sewer, solid waste and airport enterprises and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2010, or take any other action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN     

Ms. Barrett provided a handout of updated financial data to accompany her presentation on the Town’s Enterprise Funds and the proposed budget for FY2011.   The total General Fund operating budget for FY2011, she noted, is proposed at $153,631,641, representing a 0.8% increase over the FY2010 budget.   Ms. Barrett discussed the factors behind the formulation of the budget and her revenue projections, noting dramatic increases in the Town’s fixed costs and an expected reduction in State Aid.  She recommended that Town Meeting move forth with approving the budget in April based on these projections; if any changes need to be made, she said, they can be undertaken by Fall Town Meeting. 

Ms. Barrett responded to questions from the Board regarding revenue expectations for the Town crematory; the Solid Waste budget; tax title foreclosures; temporary interest on the Town’s debts; and the Council on Aging’s lease at Cordage Park.   
At the close of discussion, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 7A of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting, as presented by the Finance Director.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 4-0-0 in favor.

[Note: Later in the meeting, during the discussion on Article 7B, Selectman Machado stated that he intended to abstain from voting on the line item in the FY2011 budget related to his salary as an employee of the DPW’s Highway Division.]
Article 7B

To see what action the Town will take to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town for the water enterprise and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2010, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN     

Ms. Barrett presented figures for direct and indirect costs relative to the Town’s Water Enterprise Fund.   She responded to questions from the Board regarding the financial health of the Water Enterprise Fund and plans to use the fund’s balance for capital improvements.   David Gould, Plymouth’s Environmental Manager and former Acting Director of Public Works, addressed the Board to provide more detailed answers to questions regarding the DPW’s plans for improvements to the Town’s water distribution systems.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 7B of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Article 7C

To see what action the Town will take to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town for the sewer enterprise and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2010, or take any other action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN     

Ms. Barrett listed figures for direct and indirect costs relative to the Sewer Enterprise Fund.   
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 7C of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion.  

Chairman Quintal posed questions to Ms. Barrett regarding the fund balance.  Ms. Barrett explained that, though the fund was initially expected to end in a deficit, it appears that the Town will have some minor retained earnings in the Sewer Enterprise Fund—due in part, she said, to the reinstatement of septage revenue from Veolia.   

Mr. Stankiewicz cautioned the Board that, despite the retained earnings, the Sewer Enterprise Fund is not yet self-sustaining, as the Town must use allocations from the Stabilization Fund and General Fund to offset the direct and indirect costs associated with operation of the wastewater program.  Ms. Barrett talked about the debt service associated with the construction of the wastewater treatment facility and how she is trying to wean the Town from using the Stabilization Fund and General Fund to subsidize the Sewer Enterprise Fund.   
Discussion ensued regarding the expansion of the Town’s sewer infrastructure to more customers, which would distribute capital and operational costs more evenly.  Mr. Stankiewicz said that the Town can realistically look at expanding its sewer infrastructure once the debt service on the treatment facility begins to decline.   Selectman Machado noted that the Town of Provincetown is undertaking a sewer rehabilitation project of great magnitude with the help of grants and stimulus funds; Plymouth’s DPW, he said, should investigate similar options.   Chairman Quintal suggested that the high cost of connecting to the existing sewer system may be deterring new customers.
Seeing no further questions or comments, Chairman Quintal called for a vote on Vice Chairman Malaguti’s motion to recommend Article 7C of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.   The Board voted 4-0-0 in favor.
Article 7D

To see what action the Town will take to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town for the solid waste enterprise and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2010, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN     

Ms. Barrett listed figures for direct and indirect costs relative to the Solid Waste Enterprise Fund.
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 7D of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion.  

Selectman Mahoney referenced a letter from Larry Fava, the chairman of the Solid Waste Advisory Committee, in which Mr. Fava expressed opposition to the use of money from the Solid Waste Enterprise Fund for a $90,000 assessment study on the capping of the South Street Transfer Station.   Ms. Barrett noted that the $90,000 South Street study is included within Article 9 as a capital project.   
At the close of discussion, the Board voted 4-0-0 in favor of Vice Chairman Malaguti’s motion to recommend Article 7D of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting. 
Article 7E

To see what action the Town will take to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town for the airport enterprise and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2010, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN     

Ms. Barrett listed figures for direct and indirect costs relative to the Airport Enterprise Fund.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 7E of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Article 8

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental equipment for the various departments substantially as follows: 

	A
	Police
	Satellite Receiver

	B
	Police
	Command Vehicle

	C
	Police
	Marked Cruisers

	D
	Fire
	Upgrades to Stations

	E
	Fire
	Breathing Apparatus

	F
	Fire
	Outboard Motors

	G
	Fire
	Fire Alarm System

	H
	Fire
	Station 2 Air Conditioning

	I
	Fire
	Fire Attack Nozzles

	J
	Fire
	Survival Suits

	K
	Fire
	Computer and AVL

	L
	Harbormaster
	Outboard Engine

	M
	DPW - Operations
	1749 Court House Chimney Repair

	N
	DPW – Operations
	Station Heater

	O
	DPW – Operations
	Information Center Bathroom Repairs

	P
	DPW – Operations
	Security Gate

	Q
	DPW – Operations
	Library Door Repair/Paint

	R
	DPW – Operations
	Hydraulic Oil Cleaning Equipment

	S
	DPW – Cemetery
	Scag Mower

	T
	DPW – Cemetery
	Weed Whackers

	U
	DPW – Parks
	Fertilizer Spreader

	V
	DPW - Parks
	Line Trimmers

	W
	DPW – Parks
	Commercial Bagger Mower

	X
	DPW – Parks
	Commercial Push Mower


or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Barrett introduced Article 8, the annual article representing requests for departmental equipment.   Normally, she explained, departmental equipment purchases are funded through a budget appropriation, but, this year, all items within Article 8 will be paid for with free cash—hence the directive to Department Heads to request only what is absolutely necessary for departmental operations. 
Chairman Quintal inquired about the Police Department’s request for a command vehicle, and Selectman Mahoney asked about the process of reallocating older Police vehicles.   Selectman Machado requested information on the total number of vehicles within the Police Department’s fleet, as well as the number of patrol cars used during each shift.      

Ms. Arrighi responded that the Police Department needs to replace an SUV within their fleet that can accommodate special equipment and the ability to tow.    Vehicles that are replaced are turned over to the DPW’s Maintenance Department, she explained, where they are serviced, repainted, and assigned to detective staff and/or other Town departments.
Chairman Quintal posed questions about the Library’s request for painting of the library doors and the Harbormaster Department’s request for an outboard engine.  Ms. Arrighi explained that the painting of the library doors will go out to bid; if bids come in lower than the allocated amount, she said, the remaining balance can be returned.   With regard to the Harbormaster’s request, Ms. Arrighi noted that at least one outboard engine is replaced each year as part of a long term maintenance plan.   Chairman Quintal asked if the engine purchase could be funded through the Waterways Improvement Fund, to which Ms. Arrighi responded that the Harbormaster is working toward covering as many of his departmental costs as possible through mooring fees and boat excise taxes (half of which go into the Waterways Improvement Fund).   
Chairman Quintal inquired about the DPW’s request for hydraulic oil cleaning equipment and the Fire Department’s request for station repairs.   Vice Chairman Malaguti explained the economic benefits of having equipment that will recondition expensive hydraulic oil.  Fire Chief Ed Bradley outlined several of the items at the fire stations that are in need of repair, including rusted doors, a faulty hot water heater, and rotted window sills. 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 8 of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Article 9

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities for various departments of the Town and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:     

	Project

Number
	Department or Sponsor
	Project Description

	1
	Fire
	Command Vehicle

	2
	Fire
	Fire Fighting Structural Gear

	3
	Fire
	Engine 1 Replacement

	4
	Harbormaster
	Inflatable Boat Replacement

	5
	School Department
	School Building Repair Program

	6
	DPW – Operations
	Mini Excavator

	7
	DPW – Operations
	Street Sweeper

	8
	DPW – Operations
	6 Wheel Dump Truck

	9
	DPW – Operations
	One Ton Dump Truck

	10
	DPW – Operations
	Dump Truck

	11
	DPW – Grounds/Parks
	Morton Park Concession Exterior Repairs 

	12
	DPW – Water
	Water System Distribution Improvements

	13
	DPW - Cemetery
	Burial Hill Headstone Preservation

	14
	DPW – Engineering
	Install Traffic Signal at Marc Drive & Route 44

	15
	DPW – Engineering
	South Street Project

	16
	DPW – Environmental 
	Nelson Park Renewal Plan


or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Barrett reiterated the message that was given to departments that the Town could fund only those capital projects considered emergency in nature.  The Town Manager, she said, has recommended only $7,110,455 of the $14,274,900 in requests.  Ms. Barrett discussed the ways in which the list of recommended capital requests would be funded, noting that the Town would use free cash, balances remaining from older articles, and other available funds to minimize the amount of borrowing necessary for these projects.

Ms. Barrett addressed Selectman Mahoney’s earlier question regarding the use of $90,000 from the Solid Waste Enterprise Fund for the study and design of the capping of the South Street transfer station.   Ms. Barrett clarified that, though the $90,000 will come from the Solid Waste Enterprise Fund, it will be comprised of the remaining balances of old projects.   Because remaining funds will be used, she noted, the $90,000 allocation will not come from nor affect the transfer station rates.

Selectman Mahoney asked Mr. Gould to discuss the improvements needed at the South Street transfer station.   Mr. Gould explained that the $90,000 request will be applied to the corrective action plan to properly close, cap, and design a new South Street transfer station.   With known methane migration emanating underground and moving towards the Police Station from the former landfill, he said, the Town must work cooperatively with the State’s Department of Environmental Protection to remediate the environmental issues at the site.   Mr. Gould noted that the project will be extensive and will include: the removal of earth (including the removal of solid waste near the Police Station); the delivery of fill; grading; replacement of the Police parking lot; and reconfiguration of the transfer station.  Mr. Gould said that the overall project could cost anywhere between one to two million dollars.
Mr. Gould then responded to questions from Chairman Quintal regarding the capital requests for projects at Burial Hill and Nelson Park.    Mr. Gould explained that the request for Burial Hill in Article 9 will address only the most pressing needs for headstone preservation.  If the State bond bills reserved for projects at Town Square, the 1749 Court House, and Burial Hill are released, he said, the Town will be able to fund a more comprehensive rehabilitation plan.  Mr. Gould noted that plans to redesign Nelson Park are fully underway, with work expected to begin in the Spring.
Chairman Quintal asked Chief Bradley to comment on his request for a new Fire Department command vehicle.  Chief Bradley explained that the department’s current command vehicle was purchased in 1997 and is used seven days per week by the shift commander on duty to support fire suppression units.   The vehicle’s replacement must also have four-wheel drive to access remote areas and have the ability to tow equipment trailers.  

Chairman Quintal requested a list of all vessels under the command of the Harbormaster Department and the number of employees within that department, both full and part time.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 9 of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Article 10

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to the Unemployment Compensation Fund, or take any other action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Barrett noted her recommendation to fund the Town’s FY2011 anticipated unemployment costs at $874,447.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 10 of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Article 14

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds a sum of money to the Stabilization Fund, as authorized by the provisions of G.L. c.40, §5B as amended, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Barrett explained that there is no reason to transfer money to the Stabilization Fund at this time.   Normally, she said, the Town transfers money into the Stabilization Fund (via Article 14) and then out (via Article 7A) to finance debt service.    In FY2011, however, she has recommended that debt service be funded from free cash, and, thus, no action is required on Article 14.

Ms. Barrett responded to some brief questions from the Board regarding the use of the Stabilization Fund.  She stated her recommendation to transfer $508,000 out of the Stabilization Fund to cover some of the remaining debt service in the General and Sewer Funds but noted her plans to ‘wean’ the Town from using the Fund for debt service.

The Board took no action on Article 14.

Special Article 2A

To see if the Town will vote to transfer a sum of money to be added to funds already appropriated under Article 7 of the 2009 Annual Town Meeting for the purpose of supplementing departmental expenses, or otherwise amend said vote, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

Ms. Barrett noted that the Fire Department asked for the transfer of $23,700 for one supplemental request for the department’s expense budget.

Chief Bradley responded to some brief questions from Selectman Mahoney regarding the various reasons behind the supplemental request, including the $8,500 allocation for the assessment center hiring process for the battalion chiefs.    
Seeing no further questions, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 2A of the 2010 Special Town Meeting.   Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 4-0-0 in favor.
Special Article 3
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to pay certain unpaid bills, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi and Ms. Barrett reviewed some of the items on the list of unpaid bills.  Ms. Arrighi explained that, considering the size of the Town and the various bills that are processed each year, there are relatively few bills that are either overlooked or not invoiced to the Town in a timely fashion.  

Referring to the Harbormaster’s unpaid bills for fuel, Chairman Quintal inquired about the arrangement between the Town and the fuel vendor on Town Wharf.   The Town, he said, should be the entity that reaps the benefits of fuel sales on Town Wharf.  Chairman Quintal asked the Town Manager’s staff to investigate the feasibility of Town-operated fuel sales on the wharf.

After some brief discussion regarding fuel operations on Town Wharf and repairs to the Town’s information center on Water Street, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 3 of the 2010 Special Town Meeting.   Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 4-0-0 in favor. 
Special Article 4
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease of buildings and/or replacement of departmental buildings, and/or equipment and/or capital facilities for various departments of the Town and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:

a. Airport Runway additional funds

b. Police Cruiser Recovery Account

c. Fire Station Generator

d. Fire Tanker Rehab

e. Fire Equipment

or take any other action relative thereto

BOARD OF SELECTMEN         

Ms. Barrett referred to the list of items requested for capital replacement and briefly discussed the sources of funding for each.
In response to an inquiry from Chairman Quintal, Chief Bradley explained the need for rehabilitation of the department’s tanker truck, which is used to deliver water for responses to fires in remote areas outside of the Town’s water / hydrant system. 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 4 of the 2010 Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business & New Business
Spring Job Fair – Selectman Machado made note of the local jobs fair that the Chamber of Commerce will hold on April 27, 2010 at Plymouth South High School from 2:30 – 6:00 p.m.

Recent Snowstorm – Chairman Quintal thanked the Department of Public Works and new DPW Director, Hector Castro, for their outstanding job in managing the most recent snowstorm.  

Proposal to Site Waste Recycling Plant on County Property – Chairman Quintal noted that he had heard word of a proposal to site a waste and paper recycling plant on the County’s 200-acre lot off Long Pond Road.   If the County Commissioners have any plans to do such a thing, he said, they should share this important information with the Town and check to see if an operation of this sort would be compliant with the Town’s zoning bylaws.
Discussion turned to the gravel removal operation that the County is in the process of permitting for the aforementioned 200-acres off Long Pond Road.  Selectman Mahoney expressed concern as to how the Town can protect its roads from the damage often done by trucks carrying heavy loads of gravel.  Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced a proposal set forth by former DPW Director, Lee Peck, through which Mr. Peck tried to establish a means by which the Town could recoup funds from gravel haulers for the repair of roads damaged by gravel removal operations.  Chairman Quintal asked that the new DPW Director look into Mr. Peck’s proposal.   

In response to a question from Chairman Quintal, Mr. Stankiewicz stated his understanding that a for-profit venture on County property would be subject to taxation.  He noted that he would contact the County to gain further information on the matter.
Properties Purchased through Community Preservation Act – Selectman Machado requested a detailed map of the properties the Town has purchased with Community Preservation Act funds.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 9:30 p.m.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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